
SPSO decision report

Case: 201909298, Dumfries and Galloway NHS Board

Sector: Health

Subject: Clinical treatment / diagnosis
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Summary
C complained about the care and treatment that they received from the board for their right sided hearing loss.

They complained that they had been misdiagnosed and wrongly advised that a hearing aid would improve their

situation, and that no surgery would help them. C later accepted a second opinion and was referred to a hospital

outwith the board area where they received a different diagnosis and treatment (a bone anchored hearing aid)

which they said improved their quality of life.

We took independent advice from an ear, nose and throat consultant. We found that C’s audiogram (hearing test

results graph) had been unreasonably misinterpreted and C was misdiagnosed. We found that the treatment that

was given (a standard hearing aid) was not suitable for C’s actual condition. We found that C should have been

offered a Crosaid (a device worn behind the ear which routes sound from the affected ear to the unaffected ear),

or the surgical option (a bone anchored hearing aid) which was eventually provided when C obtained a second

opinion.

We also considered that C was not provided with reasonable advice regarding the use of a hearing aid, that there

was a failure to take a careful history for C and pick up on the clues in the referral letter from C’s GP as to the

nature of the onset of C’s hearing loss, and a failure to arrange appropriate investigations for C. We also found

that there had been failures in the way in which the board had communicated with C about their hearing loss, and

we were critical of the way the board investigated and responded to C’s complaint. We therefore upheld the

complaint.

Recommendations
What we asked the organisation to do in this case:

Apologise to C for unreasonably advising them that they had otosclerosis (a disorder, sometimes

hereditary, in which there is formation of new bone around the base of the bone of the middle ear,

resulting in progressive hearing loss), when they had sensorineural hearing loss (resulting from damaged

hair cells in the inner ear), failing to provide C with appropriate treatment for their hearing condition and

failing to provide appropriate advice on the use of hearing aids. The apology should meet the standards

set out in the SPSO guidelines on apology available at www.spso.org.uk/informan-leaflets.

What we said should change to put things right in future:

For the board to appropriately interpret scan results, make appropriate diagnoses in cases such as this,

take into account all relevant information, including patient history/GP referral information and test results,

identify and arrange appropriate investigations and provide appropriate treatment and advice on the use of

hearing aid devices.

In relation to complaints handling, we recommended:



The board's complaint handling monitoring and governance system should ensure that concerns raised

are appropriately investigated, failings (and good practice) are identified and that learning from complaints

is used to drive service development and improvement. There should be a review of complaints by senior

staff during the board’s investigative process.

We have asked the organisation to provide us with evidence that they have implemented the recommendations

we have made on this case by the deadline we set.
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